  

                                                                                   GUARLFORD PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL ANNUAL MEETING HELD ‘ON LINE’ BY MEANS OF ‘ZOOM’ ON MONDAY 11th May 2020
In view of the Covid 19 Pandemic and the government instruction to practice social distancing, it was not possible to meet in person in the Village Hall.  Legislation had been passed to enable Parish Council meetings to take place via electronic means.   

**SI 2020/392 The Local Authorities and Police and Crime Panels (Coronavirus) (Flexibility of Local Authority and Police and Crime Panel Meetings) (England and Wales) Regulations 2020 This SI will give most local authorities greater flexibility in the conduct of meetings, including allowing members to attend remotely, and for public and press access to those meetings. Please note, however, this new legislation does not cover parish meetings so as it stands parish meetings are still required to hold physical meetings. This SI was issued on 2 April and is effective from 4 April 2020. 
Present 


Councillor  
Mr  M Huskinson


Chairman



Councillor  
Mr M Simpson



Vice Chairman



Councillor  
Revd  P Hughes


Councillor  
Mr  D Fellows




Councillor  
Mr  A Medcalf




Mrs G Hollick



Clerk
1. Apologies
Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Hill, Cllr Hadley-Roberts, and Tree Warden, Mrs Cameron. 
2. Public Question and Answer

No members of the public requested access to the meeting.
3.  Election of Officers

3.1 Cllr Huskinson was elected as Chairman; proposed by Cllr Simpson, seconded by Cllr Fellows and passed unanimously.

3.2 Cllr Simpson was elected as Vice Chairman; proposed by Councillor Fellows, seconded by Cllr Huskinson and passed unanimously.
3.3 Cllr Hughes and Cllr Hadley-Roberts were elected to the Planning sub-committee; the Chairman and Vice Chairman are members of this committee ex-officio.

4. Completion and Return of the Individual Declarations of Acceptance of Office and Undertaking to Observe the Code of Conduct
This document had been sent to each Councillor prior to the meeting.  This was signed by each of those present and will be returned to The Clerk.  Cllrs Hill and Hadley-Roberts will sign copies of this document after the meeting. 
5. Code of Conduct and Declarations of Interest
5.1 Prior to the meeting Parish Councillors were reminded that, as required by the Parish Council (Model Code of Conduct) Order 2001, revised 2020, they should notify the MHDC Monitoring Officer of any changes to their Register of Interests or the receipt of any unrecorded gifts or hospitality.  They should also declare any personal or prejudicial interests in any of the items of this meeting. 

5.2 There were no declarations of personal or prejudicial interest. 
6.  The Race Relations and Crime and Disorder Acts
Prior to the meeting Parish Councillors were reminded that all the business carried out and decisions made at this meeting must observe the requirements of the above Acts. 
7. Acceptance of the Previous Minutes
The minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 9th March 2020 had been circulated and read. There were no matters arising not already on the Agenda of this meeting and it was agreed that the minutes would be signed by the Chairman.
8.  Covid-19 Summary of local response and effect on planned meetings and events
The Clerk reported that the Village Spring Clean had been postponed until September

The VE75 day celebrations had been cancelled. The Cllrs gave their thanks to Cllr Revd. Hughes’ son for playing ‘The Last Post’ and Reveille after a two minute silence from the churchyard.  Consideration would be given to a post Covid celebration when social distancing measures had been lifted. 
The March Parish Conference had been cancelled.
The Clerk confirmed that residents or their relatives could access local support via the village website, MHDC or WCC where they would be signposted to The Clerk either directly or via the ‘Here to Help’ site.
9.  Report on local crime statistics
The Clerk reported that in Guarlford during March, there was one recorded incident of ASB, one recorded theft and two recorded burglaries. The figures for April had not been received. 
10.  Report from Cllr Tom Wells, District and County Councillor
No report had been submitted.
11. Local Traffic Management Sub group. 
In connection with The Rhydd junctions, the Chairman had written to Mr John Hobbs, Director of Economy and Infrastructure at WCC at the suggestion of District and County Councillor Tom Wells.  Mr Hobbs confirmed that he is familiar with the junctions and will attend to this issue. Hannah Davies at WCC had confirmed that a review of these junctions was underway.  Cllr Fellows had asked MHT to allow temporary signage to be placed on Trust land which would lead to a more permanent measure.  Cllr Simpson expressed concern at temporary signage and urged Councillors to press for a permanent measure.  All Councillors agreed that WCC have a duty of care towards anyone using these junctions and requested a reminder be sent to Mr Hobbs by the Chairman, which he agreed to do.  The Chairman agreed to copy correspondence relating to this matter to all Councillors. 
12. Administration

12.1  The Annual Parish Meeting cancellation notice had been posted on the village website in line with legislation **    In the absence of this meeting, The Chairman agreed to produce his annual report as usual for The Clerk to publish on the Village web-site.
12.2 The Climate Emergency Action Day is to be rearranged via an ‘on-line’ platform.
13. Planning  
13.1  It was noted that the response to the planning application relating to the Waste Incineration Unit  at Hangmans Lane had been returned to MHDC stating ‘no objection’.
13.2  The Clerk confirmed that she had sent the response of the planning sub-committee relating to the Plough and Harrow to MHDC planning department. This response supported the application but noted the Parish Council’s concern that any resulting loss of parking spaces should not give rise to unlawful parking in Blakes Lane.  The Clerk agreed to forward a copy of this response to all Councillors. 
13.3  Councillor Revd Hughes said that he had spoken to Mr Bott, the applicant, and following discussion on the planning amendment application relating to Whitehouse Farm, Councillors felt that there would be ‘no objection’. The Clerk will respond to MHDC within the required time scale.
14. Liaison with other bodies

There was none received.
15. Finance
15.1  The Internal Financial Monitor, Cllr Medcalf, declared that he was satisfied with the end of year accounts.  The meeting approved the 2019/20 accounts and the Annual Return and these will be signed by the Chairman and the Clerk as the Responsible Financial Officer. 
15.2  The Clerk confirmed the account balances as at 30th April 2020, namely,   Current account £7894.29, Deposit account £677.44, ‘Charity’ account £108.64  The current account includes the first tranche of the Precept for the current year. 

15.3 The Clerk confirmed that money in the ‘charity’ account could not be given to any individual resident but could be donated to an organisation which would provide benefit to residents.  The Clerk informed the meeting that she had spoken with Malvern food bank, Counselling services at The Lyttleton Well and the CAB.  All confirmed that they provide charitable support for Guarlford residents although the food bank did advise that they were currently well provided for both practically and financially by other Malvern residents.                
The Chairman informed the meeting that the money in this account appeared to have been provided by The Great Malvern Relief Charity who mention Guarlford as a beneficiary, although Guarlford had not received any funds from this charity for several years.  The Chairman agreed to write to the charity to enquire if there were further funds to be distributed to Guarlford.  The Chairman agreed to forward to Councillors copies of recent correspondence with Cllr Hill on the subject.  It was agreed to defer a decision on distribution of the £108 currently in GPC’s account, for further consideration. 
15.4 The Chairman confirmed that Mr Peter Hughes from Madresfield was willing to carry out the internal audit again this year.  This was proposed by Cllr Simpson, seconded by Cllr Medcalf and agreed unanimously.

15.5 The Clerk had previously emailed the Annual Governance Statement to Councillors for their consideration.  Cllr Fellows proposed that this be approved, seconded by Cllr Simpson and agreed unanimously.
15.6 The Clerk confirmed that the first part of the Precept for 2020 had been received.  Cllr Simpson drew the meetings attention to the Council’s current financial assets  and suggested that in view of the current pandemic, where many people’s income may have been reduced, the Parish Council may wish to consider a precept ‘freeze’ or reduction for the coming year. Cllr Fellows did not agree with a reduction in precept as it was likely that the Village Hall would be in need of additional funds in the near future.  
15.7 The meeting approved payment of £284.86 to Zurich by way of renewal of GPC’s insurance for the forthcoming year.              
15.8 The meeting approved reimbursement of the Clerk’s postal expenses in the sum of £7.80
16. Items for Next Meeting – As the meeting had been brief by necessity, the following items were not included for discussion and would be carried forward to the next meeting.  

16.1  Consideration of ‘Charity Account’

16.2 Report by the Tree Warden

16.3  Report by the Footpath Warden – specifically the footpath leading to Portocks End farm which had been closed
16.4  Report by Village Hall Chairman

16.5  MHT Report

16.6  Guarlford Village web-site

16.7  Traffic management and Highways – specifically The Rhydd, Clevelode Lane, Blakes Lane, Penny Lane, Rectory Lane

16.8  Provision of a defibrillator in Guarlford

16.9  Parish environment 

16.10  Retention of documents
20.  Date of Next Meetings

20.3  Monday 14th September 2020

20.4  Monday 14th December 2020
 Signed      ……………………………………..

Cllr Michael Huskinson
Chairman
GPC Minutes         11th May 2020
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